1

THE COUNTY COUNCIL OF THE CITY & COUNTY OF CARDIFF

The County Council of the City & County of Cardiff met at County Hall, Cardiff on 28 January 2021 to transact the business set out in the Council summons dated Friday, 22 January 2021.

Present: County Councillor McKerlich (Lord Mayor)

County Councillors Ahmed, Asghar Ali, Dilwar Ali, Berman, Bowden, Bowen-Thomson, Boyle, Bradbury, Bridgeman, Burke-Davies, Carter, Cowan, Cunnah, De'Ath, Derbyshire, Driscoll, Ebrahim, Elsmore, Ford, Gibson, Goddard, Goodway, Gordon, Henshaw, Gavin Hill-John, Philippa Hill-John, Hinchey, Hopkins, Howells, Hudson, Jacobsen, Jenkins, Jones-Pritchard, K Jones, Owen Jones, Joyce, Kelloway, Lancaster, Lay, Lent, Lister, Mackie, McGarry, Melbourne, Merry, Michael, Molik, Morgan, Naughton, Owen, Parkhill, Jackie Parry, Keith Parry, Patel, Phillips, Dianne Rees, Mia Rees, Robson, Sandrey, Sattar, Simmons, Singh, Stubbs. Taylor, Graham Thomas, Huw Thomas, Lynda Thorne, Walker, Weaver, Wild, Williams, Wong and Wood

127 : APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

No apologies were received for this meeting.

128 : DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following declarations of interest were received in accordance with the Members Code of Conduct:

COUNCILLOR	ITEM	REASON
Councillor Lay	13	Personal Interest – Non Executive
		Director of Cardiff Bus
Councillor Gavin Hill-	13	Personal Interest – Non Executive
John		Director of Cardiff Bus
Councillor Owen Jones	13	Personal Interest – Non Executive
		Director of Cardiff Bus
Councillor Sandrey	13	Personal Interest – Non Executive
		Director of Cardiff Bus
Councillor Dan	13	Personal Interest – Family Member in
Naughton		receipt of a pension from Cardiff Bus
Councillor Oliver Owen	9	Personal and Prejudice Interest –
		(Reference to Northern Meadows)
		employed by NHS Wales Shared
		Services Partnership who are hosted
		by Velindre Health Board

2

129 : MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings held on the 26 November 2020 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairperson.

130 : PUBLIC QUESTIONS

No public questions were received.

131 : PETITIONS

The following petition was received by Full Council:

Councillor	No of signatures	Topic
Councillor Gibson	61	Calling on the Council to allow
		Hywel Dda Primary School to
		become part of the Safe School
		Scheme

132 : LORD MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Lord Mayor referred to Holocaust Memorial Day and the theme chosen by the Holocaust Memorial Day Trust which for 021 is 'Be the light in the darkness'. He took part in a pre-recorded virtual ceremony on 27th January which was filmed for member of the pubic to view on the Cardiff Council YouTube channel. A commemorative candle was also lit by the Lord Mayor to remember those who had lost their lives.

The Lord Mayor reported the passing of former Councillors Roger Burley and Jim Regan and offered the Council's condolences to the families.

The Lord Mayor congratulated Councillor Norma Mackie on becoming a grandmother to baby Ivy, born on the 26 January and also wished Councillor Tom Parkhill a very happy birthday.

133 : STANDARDS AND ETHICS ANNUAL REPORT

The Chair of the Standards & Ethics Committee, Professor James Downe presented the Committee's Annual Report for 19-2020. The Chair was pleased to welcome the three new Independent Members and thanked them for their contributions and thanked Council officers for their support and guidance throughout the year.

The report illustrates the Committees continued work to actively promote good standards of conduct as well as responding to alleged and actual occasions of misconduct. The number of complaints remains low and the majority are complaints by Members in respect of other Members.

The Chair reminded Members of the Nolan principles and the importance of respect.

The Lord Mayor invited questions and observations from Members during which the following matters were raised:

- complaints about Members, in particular when Members are on the end of targeted abuse;
- bringing the Council into disrepute element and the ways in which Members should be conducting themselves in relation to criticism of the authority and decisions made; and
- concerns about the issues faced by women entering into politics

The Chairperson of the Standards & Ethics Committee Professor James Downe responded to the questions and observations.

RESOLVED: Council AGREED to note the report

134 : STATEMENTS

The following statements were received:

- 1. <u>Leader's Statement</u> Councillor Huw Thomas The Leader responded to questions in relation to:
 - The vaccination programme and numbers of Council staff receiving the vaccine:
 - Cardiff business' affected by the EU tariffs; and
 - Race Equality Task Force Cross Party Group
- 2. <u>Cabinet Member for Strategic Planning & Transport</u> Councillor Wild The Leader responded on behalf of Councillor Wild in relation to:
 - Pop up cycle routes near Wellfield Road/Tydraw Road;
 - Express cycle ways in the west of the city;
 - The rail network in the west of the city; and
 - Burns Commission, stations in Cardiff
- 3. <u>Cabinet Member, Investment & Development</u> Councillor Goodway The Cabinet Member responded to questions in relation to:
 - Discretionary Grants and unallocated monies; and
 - The future of the city centre, impact of the loss of Debenhams and Arcadia Group
- 4. <u>Cabinet Member, Culture & Leisure</u> Councillor Bradbury The Cabinet Member responded to questions in relation to:
 - Gatherings in Roath Park;
 - Future of Pentwyn Leisure Centre; and
 - Tree planting across the city

4

- 5. <u>Cabinet Member, Finance, Modernisation & Performance</u> Councillor Weaver The Cabinet Member responded to questions in relation to:
 - Employability of local firms in the south of Cardiff; and
 - The Cardiff App
- 6. <u>Cabinet Member, Housing & Communities</u> Councillor Thorne The Cabinet Member responded to questions in relation to:
 - Rhiwbina Library, book offer;
 - Job support;
 - · Money Advice section; and
 - Debt assistance
- Cabinet Member, Clean Streets, Recycling & Environment Councillor Michael

The Cabinet Member responded to questions in relation to:

- Waste collections in Heath ward;
- Green waste collections:
- Four day week presentation; and
- Cleansing
- 8. <u>Cabinet Member Children & Families</u> Councillor Hinchey The Cabinet Member responded to questions in relation to:
 - Health Inspection Wales, Corporate Parenting Briefing;
 - MASH unit contracts; and
 - Neglect of young persons in the pandemic
- 9. <u>Cabinet Member, Social Care, Health & Well-being</u> Councillor Elsmore The Cabinet Member responded to questions in relation to:
 - Meals on Wheels service to vulnerable persons; and
 - Support provided by the Pink Army
- 10. <u>Deputy Leader & Cabinet Member, Education, Employment & Skills</u> Councillor Merry

The Cabinet Member responded to the questions in relation to:

- Distance learning;
- Mental Health issues:
- Digital Access delivery;
- Welsh Medium Apps; and
- Plans available for the Fitzalan/Cantonian High School sites

5

135 : MOTION 1

The Lord Mayor advised that the notice of motion proposed by Councillor Iona Gordon and seconded by Councillor Jane Henshaw had been received for consideration and was included on the Summons for the meeting. Two amendments had been received.

The Lord Mayor invited Councillor Gordon to propose the motion as follows:

Let's make Cardiff Greener, Healthier and Wilder!

The aim of this motion is to enhance the Council's One Planet Strategy in terms of combatting climate change and increasing bio-diversity in Cardiff.

Actions would build on the work Cardiff Council already does to preserve its parks and open spaces.

Working in partnership with grassroots community groups, Friends groups and environmental organisations, the Council will enable social and climate justice delivery above and beyond the vital services the Council provides.

The Council's relationships with grass roots community groups are well established and the Parks Service works in partnership with about fifty partner organisations, who over time have, and continue to, influence, policy, strategy and operational matters.

Specifically a strategic partnership with the RSPB is well established and three major projects involving both parties exist, these being;

- Giving Nature a Home in Cardiff project, which commenced in 2016 project, also in partnership with Buglife Cymru and funded through the National Lottery Community Fund, which seeks to engage local communities and children in Cardiff with nature, including supporting the development of pollinator friendly habitats.
- Living Levels Landscape Partnership Project, which commenced in 2018, a National Lottery Heritage Funded Partnership Scheme, which aims to reconnect people with the Gwent Levels Landscape.
- Flat Holm Island A Walk Through Time project whereby in 2018, the Council
 was awarded a National Lottery Heritage Fund development grant of £150k
 towards the first stage of a £1.3million major heritage and conservation
 project, in partnership with the RSPB and Flat Holm Society.

This Council notes:

- 1. Our declaration of a Climate Emergency in 2019
- 2. The response to the Bio-diversity task and finish group of the Council's Environment Scrutiny Committee

- 3. That the Council is developing an ambitious and major programme that seeks to increase tree canopy across the city from 19% to 25% by 2030. A number of external funding bids, which have the potential to attract significant investment, are under consideration by funding bodies. The scope and scale of the plans that we have in place will be greater than any other Core City.
- 4. The impressive sustainability proposals around energy, housing and transport that the Council has developed.
- 5. The pressures on a fast-growing city to provide land for uses such as; housing, education, and jobs.
- 6. That the council has agreed to consult on replacing our Local Development Plan, which would give an opportunity to strengthen environmental protections.
- 7. And commends the excellent job done by residents, volunteers, and stakeholder groups to plant trees and enhance local nature and bio-diversity. The staff across the Parks Service and Neighbourhood Services facilitate and support the work of the voluntary efforts and this has to be resourced / managed.

Therefore this council proposes:

- To publish a plan for the mass planting of trees in the city. So that local groups, Cardiff schools and schoolchildren have opportunities to plant within the public realm.
- 2. To establish a new Public Tree Nursery at Forest Farm. The Council benefits from a team of qualified and experienced Arboricultural Officers and Arborists who will provide advice and guidance to residents and community groups. The nursery will focus on propagating stock of local provenance.
- To Identify land that can be used with local communities for community gardens, pocket parks, growing spaces, and meeting places and work with these groups to foster healthy lifestyles and increase local bio-diversity, especially in more urban areas of the city.
- 4. To protect and enhance nature and public access for walking and cycling, along our riverbanks and around the edge of Cardiff Bay.
- 5. To support the National Park City movement in Cardiff ensuring the full-weight of the council's resources supports this people-led movement.
- 6. We ask that these proposals are considered by Cabinet.

The motion was seconded by Councillor Jane Henshaw

Amendment 1

The Lord Mayor invited Councillor Parkhill to propose the first amendment as follows:

Amend therefore this council proposes

"6. We ask that these proposals are considered by Cabinet" to -

"6. We ask that where there is a financial impact to the Council, Cabinet considers the proposal within three months and where there is no financial impact, the proposals are implemented by the Cabinet without delay."

The substantive motion, as amended, would read:

Let's make Cardiff Greener, Healthier and Wilder!

The aim of this motion is to enhance the Council's One Planet Strategy in terms of combatting climate change and increasing bio-diversity in Cardiff.

Actions would build on the work Cardiff Council already does to preserve its parks and open spaces.

Working in partnership with grassroots community groups, Friends groups and environmental organisations, the Council will enable social and climate justice delivery above and beyond the vital services the Council provides.

The Council's relationships with grass roots community groups are well established and the Parks Service works in partnership with about fifty partner organisations, who over time have, and continue to, influence, policy, strategy and operational matters.

Specifically a strategic partnership with the RSPB is well established and three major projects involving both parties exist, these being;

- Giving Nature a Home in Cardiff project, which commenced in 2016 project, also in partnership with Buglife Cymru and funded through the National Lottery Community Fund, which seeks to engage local communities and children in Cardiff with nature, including supporting the development of pollinator friendly habitats.
- Living Levels Landscape Partnership Project, which commenced in 2018, a National Lottery Heritage Funded Partnership Scheme, which aims to reconnect people with the Gwent Levels Landscape.
- Flat Holm Island A Walk Through Time project whereby in 2018, the Council
 was awarded a National Lottery Heritage Fund development grant of £150k
 towards the first stage of a £1.3million major heritage and conservation
 project, in partnership with the RSPB and Flat Holm Society.

This Council notes:

- 1. Our declaration of a Climate Emergency in 2019
- 2. The response to the Bio-diversity task and finish group of the Council's Environment Scrutiny Committee
- 3. That the Council is developing an ambitious and major programme that seeks to increase tree canopy across the city from 19% to 25% by 2030. A number of external funding bids, which have the potential to attract significant investment, are under consideration by funding bodies. The scope and scale of the plans that we have in place will be greater than any other Core City.
- 4. The impressive sustainability proposals around energy, housing and transport that the Council has developed.
- 5. The pressures on a fast-growing city to provide land for uses such as; housing, education, and jobs.
- 6. That the council has agreed to consult on replacing our Local Development Plan, which would give an opportunity to strengthen environmental protections.
- 7. And commends the excellent job done by residents, volunteers, and stakeholder groups to plant trees and enhance local nature and bio-diversity. The staff across the Parks Service and Neighbourhood Services facilitate and support the work of the voluntary efforts and this has to be resourced / managed.

Therefore this council proposes:

- To publish a plan for the mass planting of trees in the city. So that local groups, Cardiff schools and schoolchildren have opportunities to plant within the public realm.
- 2. To establish a new Public Tree Nursery at Forest Farm. The Council benefits from a team of qualified and experienced Arboricultural Officers and Arborists who will provide advice and guidance to residents and community groups. The nursery will focus on propagating stock of local provenance.
- To Identify land that can be used with local communities for community gardens, pocket parks, growing spaces, and meeting places and work with these groups to foster healthy lifestyles and increase local bio-diversity, especially in more urban areas of the city.
- 4. To protect and enhance nature and public access for walking and cycling, along our riverbanks and around the edge of Cardiff Bay.
- 5. To support the National Park City movement in Cardiff ensuring the full-weight of the council's resources supports this people-led movement.

6. We ask that where there is a financial impact to the Council, Cabinet considers the proposal within three months and where there is no financial impact, the proposals are implemented by the Cabinet without delay.

The amendment was formally seconded by Councillor Mia Rees.

Amendment 2

The Lord Mayor invited Councillor Berman to propose amendment 2 as follows:

In section headed "Therefore this council proposes:" insert the following additional bullet points prior to existing bullet point 6, and renumber accordingly:

- 6. In line with the aim of a creating a greener Cardiff, to reject the planned disposal of public open space in an area of the city recognised as deficient in open space to facilitate the development of a museum of military medicine.
- 7. In addition to planting new trees, to also develop a plan for greater retention of existing tree cover in the city including by establishing criteria which would give greater protection against the disposal for development of council owned land with existing woodland or substantial mature tree cover.

The substantive motion, as amended, would read:

Let's make Cardiff Greener, Healthier and Wilder!

The aim of this motion is to enhance the Council's One Planet Strategy in terms of combatting climate change and increasing bio-diversity in Cardiff.

Actions would build on the work Cardiff Council already does to preserve its parks and open spaces.

Working in partnership with grassroots community groups, Friends groups and environmental organisations, the Council will enable social and climate justice delivery above and beyond the vital services the Council provides.

The Council's relationships with grass roots community groups are well established and the Parks Service works in partnership with about fifty partner organisations, who over time have, and continue to, influence, policy, strategy and operational matters.

Specifically a strategic partnership with the RSPB is well established and three major projects involving both parties exist, these being:

 Giving Nature a Home in Cardiff project, which commenced in 2016 project, also in partnership with Buglife Cymru and funded through the National Lottery Community Fund, which seeks to engage local communities and children in Cardiff with nature, including supporting the development of pollinator friendly habitats.

- Living Levels Landscape Partnership Project, which commenced in 2018, a National Lottery Heritage Funded Partnership Scheme, which aims to reconnect people with the Gwent Levels Landscape.
- Flat Holm Island A Walk Through Time project whereby in 2018, the Council
 was awarded a National Lottery Heritage Fund development grant of £150k
 towards the first stage of a £1.3million major heritage and conservation
 project, in partnership with the RSPB and Flat Holm Society.

This Council notes:

- 1. Our declaration of a Climate Emergency in 2019
- 2. The response to the Bio-diversity task and finish group of the Council's Environment Scrutiny Committee
- 3. That the Council is developing an ambitious and major programme that seeks to increase tree canopy across the city from 19% to 25% by 2030. A number of external funding bids, which have the potential to attract significant investment, are under consideration by funding bodies. The scope and scale of the plans that we have in place will be greater than any other Core City.
- 4. The impressive sustainability proposals around energy, housing and transport that the Council has developed.
- 5. The pressures on a fast-growing city to provide land for uses such as; housing, education, and jobs.
- 6. That the council has agreed to consult on replacing our Local Development Plan, which would give an opportunity to strengthen environmental protections.
- 7. And commends the excellent job done by residents, volunteers, and stakeholder groups to plant trees and enhance local nature and bio-diversity. The staff across the Parks Service and Neighbourhood Services facilitate and support the work of the voluntary efforts and this has to be resourced / managed.

Therefore this council proposes:

- To publish a plan for the mass planting of trees in the city. So that local groups, Cardiff schools and schoolchildren have opportunities to plant within the public realm.
- 2. To establish a new Public Tree Nursery at Forest Farm. The Council benefits from a team of qualified and experienced Arboricultural Officers and Arborists who will provide advice and guidance to residents and community groups. The nursery will focus on propagating stock of local provenance.
- To Identify land that can be used with local communities for community gardens, pocket parks, growing spaces, and meeting places and work with these groups to foster healthy lifestyles and increase local bio-diversity, especially in more urban areas of the city.

- 4. To protect and enhance nature and public access for walking and cycling, along our riverbanks and around the edge of Cardiff Bay.
- 5. To support the National Park City movement in Cardiff ensuring the full-weight of the council's resources supports this people-led movement.
- 6. In line with the aim of a creating a greener Cardiff, to reject the planned disposal of public open space in an area of the city recognised as deficient in open space to facilitate the development of a museum of military medicine.
- 7. In addition to planting new trees, to also develop a plan for greater retention of existing tree cover in the city including by establishing criteria which would give greater protection against the disposal for development of council owned land with existing woodland or substantial mature tree cover.
- 8. We ask that these proposals are considered by Cabinet.

The amendment was formally seconded by Councillor Wood.

The Lord Mayor invited debate on the motion and amendments.

The Lord Mayor invited Councillor Gordon to respond to the items raised during the debate. Councillor Gordon confirmed that the first amendment was accepted.

The vote on the Amendment proposed by Councillor Berman and seconded by Councillor Wood was LOST

The vote on the Substantive Motion as amended proposed by Councillor Gordon was CARRIED.

136 : MOTION 2

The Lord Mayor advised that the notice of motion proposed by Councillor Sean Driscoll and seconded by Councillor Joel Williams had been received for consideration and was included on the Summons for the meeting. One amendment had been received.

The Lord Mayor invited Councillor Driscoll to propose the motion as follows:

This Council notes:

- 1) There are new, large housing developments in Cardiff either recently constructed, under construction or ready to start.
- 2) Many of these have planning a permission with section 106 planning agreements for a range of amenities, possibly including community facilities such as schools, surgeries, halls, shops other community buildings or transportation enhancements.

3) The planning obligations on these sites often include a trigger point, or an occupancy deadline, for the commencement or completion of the obligation, such as a school.

This Council also notes that there have been instances when community facilities on new Cardiff developments have not been commenced or completed at the agreed trigger point. This impacts on services available to new residents, increases the pressure on existing services offsite and may slow the formation of social links within the new community. It can also have the possibility of restricting the delivery of public services by this council, as well as impacting on the delivery of the LDP and affecting other existing adjoining communities and infrastructure.

This Council calls on:

- 1) Developers to ensure that they comply with conditions and section 106 obligations within planning permissions for large new developments.
- 2) The Cabinet to bring forward a report outlining how the Council's planning enforcement regime will be strengthened regarding the construction of provisions covered by section 106 obligations, especially community facilities, on new developments. This should include how this will be achieved in the context of both the current Local Development Plan and any replacement plan.

The motion was formally seconded by Councillor Williams.

The Lord Mayor invited Councillor Michael to propose the amendment:

This Council notes:

- 1) There are new, large housing developments in Cardiff either recently constructed, under construction or ready to start. These form part of the city's required Local Development Plan (LDP) to build 40,000 homes in the period 2006-2026. At least 6,500 of these being affordable homes.
- 2) Many of these have planning a permission with section 106 planning agreements for a range of amenities, possibly including community facilities such as schools, surgeries, halls, shops other community buildings or transportation enhancements.
- 2) The Master-planning principle used in the LDP means that all these sites require significant S106 payments from the developers to pay for a range of amenities, possibly including community facilities such as schools, surgeries, halls, shops other community buildings or transportation enhancements. These agreements are legally binding and already over a quarter of a billion pounds of investment has been secured for the current LDP strategic sites.

3) The planning obligations on these sites often include a trigger point, or an occupancy deadline, for the commencement or completion of the obligation, such as a school.

This Council also notes that there have been instances when community facilities on new Cardiff developments have not been commenced or completed at the agreed trigger point. This impacts on services available to new residents, increases the pressure on existing services offsite and may slow the formation of social links within the new community. It can also have the possibility of restricting the delivery of public services by this council, as well as impacting on the delivery of the LDP and affecting other existing adjoining communities and infrastructure.

This Council notes that some triggers can be straightforward, others can be more complicated, involving separate consenting processes to secure the best facilities in the public interest. It recognises that major infrastructure delivery can be complex and is linked to multiple external factors, and requires a number of bodies and service areas to work together in a focused and flexible way. This council also notes that developers are bound by legally binding agreements with regard their obligations, and that adding an additional layer of enforcement could be counter-productive as flexibility and collaboration is replaced by a more rigid approach.

This Council calls on:

- 1) Developers to ensure that they continue to comply with conditions and section 106 obligations within planning permissions for large new developments.
- 2) The Cabinet to bring forward a report outlining how the Council's planning enforcement regime will be strengthened regarding the construction of provisions covered by section 106 obligations, especially community facilities, on new developments. This should include how this will be achieved in the context of both the current Local Development Plan and any replacement plan.
- 2) The Cabinet to bring forward a report outlining progress regarding the construction of provisions covered by section 106 obligations, especially community facilities, on new developments. This should include how this will be achieved in the context of both the current Local Development Plan and any replacement plan.

The substantive motion, as amended would read:

This Council notes:

- There are new, large housing developments in Cardiff either recently constructed, under construction or ready to start. These form part of the city's required Local Development Plan (LDP) to build 40,000 homes in the period 2006-2026. At least 6,500 of these being affordable homes.
- 2) The Master-planning principle used in the LDP means that all these sites require significant S106 payments from the developers to pay for a range of amenities, This document is available in Welsh / Mae'r ddogfen hon ar gael yn Gymraeg

possibly including community facilities such as schools, surgeries, halls, shops other community buildings or transportation enhancements. These agreements are legally binding and already over a quarter of a billion pounds of investment has been secured for the current LDP strategic sites.

3) The planning obligations on these sites often include a trigger point, or an occupancy deadline, for the commencement or completion of the obligation, such as a school.

This Council notes that some triggers can be straightforward, others can be more complicated, involving separate consenting processes to secure the best facilities in the public interest. It recognises that major infrastructure delivery can be complex and is linked to multiple external factors, and requires a number of bodies and service areas to work together in a focused and flexible way.

This council also notes that developers are bound by legally binding agreements with regard their obligations, and that adding an additional layer of enforcement could be counter-productive as flexibility and collaboration is replaced by a more rigid approach.

This Council calls on:

- 1) Developers to continue to comply with conditions and section 106 obligations within planning permissions for large new developments.
 - 3) The Cabinet to bring forward a report outlining progress regarding the construction of provisions covered by section 106 obligations, especially community facilities, on new developments. This should include how this will be achieved in the context of both the current Local Development Plan and any replacement plan.

The amendment was formally seconded by Councillor Keith Jones.

The Lord Mayor invited debate on the motion and amendment.

The Lord Mayor invited Councillor Driscoll to respond to the items raised during the debate. Councillor Driscoll confirmed that he did not accept the amendment.

The vote on the amendment proposed by Councillor Michael and seconded by Councillor Keith Jones was CARRIED.

The Lord Mayor invited Councillor Michael to respond on the Substantive Motion.

The vote on the Substantive Motion as proposed by Councillor Michael was CARRIED.

15

137 : ORAL QUESTIONS

Question - Councillor Dianne Rees

You were one of the two signatories to the helpful letter sent to every household in Cardiff, Len Richards, CEO of Cardiff & Vale University Health Board (CAVUHB) being the other. As such, presumably, you were closely involved in the roll out of the vaccination program agreed by the UK's Independent Joint Vaccination Committee on Vaccination and Immunisation, agreed by all four nations in the UK, which determined a priority list that stated "In the first phase, we will vaccinate according to age and risk of serious illness if someone catches coronavirus". Yet in the update issued by CAVUHB on 15 January, it was clear that, of the 18,532 doses delivered, only 1,472 doses were given to care home residents and over 80's in priority groups 1 and 2. A worrying disparity causing real concern.

What role has Cardiff Council had in the roll out so far and what are you doing to ensure that the most vulnerable of Cardiff's residents receive their vaccinations first in accordance with the agreed priority list?

Reply - Councillor Huw Thomas

Health colleagues are leading on the rollout of the vaccination programme in Cardiff and the Vale of Glamorgan in line with the 'Vaccination Strategy for Wales'. The Council continues to assist Health colleagues in rolling out the vaccines, especially in targeting the most vulnerable groups in the city.

Figures published earlier today show that, as of yesterday, 1,529 Care Home residents and 10,800 people aged 80 and over in Cardiff and the Vale had received their first dose of the vaccines.

By the end of this month, Health colleagues aim to have vaccinated all Care Homes in Cardiff and all those in the top priority groups 1–4 by the middle of February.

Individuals need to wait 28 days following a positive test result before receiving the vaccine and, therefore, there will be some people in Care Homes or those wider groups who will receive their vaccination at a later date.

Supplementary Question - Councillor Dianne Rees

I can see there has been very good progress in the vaccination roll out and I'm very pleased about that, but can you advise who is compiling the vaccination list of health care, social care and care home workers, and is there any danger of others not in priority groups 1-4 are receiving invitations for the vaccination ahead of those in priority groups 1-4.

Reply – Councillor Huw Thomas

I think the Health Board are aware of some examples of that taking place, I understand that is where the telephone number for the booking service has been shared and people who are not eligible for the vaccine at this time are ringing up and using it. If you look on the Health Board website there are very clear warnings around not doing that and I urge all citizens to respect that because all you are doing is depriving people in the priority groups and blocking up the system.

Question - Councillor Carter

Did the council undertake an equality impact assessment before deciding to close all public toilets?

Reply - Councillor Michael

Public toilets have been closed by the Council in response to the current lockdown due to the risk they pose in terms of virus transmission and also to encourage people to stay at home.

In taking this decision, we firstly considered the advice of officers within our Health and Safety Team and also from the Communicable Disease Team within Shared Regulatory Services.

An Equality Impact Assessment was not undertaken by officers on the basis that, at Alert Level 4, the very high Covid risk is to everyone, regardless of their characteristics.

Supplementary Question – Councillor Carter

Can I ask that an assessment be undertaken, as while the Covid risk has clearly been considered, the reality is that some of our residents, trying to exercise their basic human rights at the moment, to have short bursts of local exercise are severely hampered by the closure of these toilets. People in my ward of Pentwyn and Llanedeyrn, walking to Roath Park which is allowable once a day at the moment, may be of a certain age, have a certain condition or have children, would find it difficult to make it there and back without the use of a toilet. I do worry about people urinating in bushes and trees and there is no provision for children. Could the Equality Impact Assessment be reconsidered as whilst I understand the Covid risk we do need to take into account the basic needs of our residents as well.

Reply – Councillor Michael

Public Conveniences are small-enclosed spaces with little scope to introduce safe distancing measures. They are also not staffed and, therefore, there is no scope for enforcement of current restrictions.

There is no air conditioning in Public Conveniences and the risk of airborne Covid particles being present in moisture is very high. In the majority of cases, there is also no running hot water and, therefore, the appropriate levels of personal hygiene cannot be achieved.

Accessibility to toilet facilities is a key factor in easing restrictions and restoring public confidence in being able to move around the city, but toilet facilities will only be reopened when it is safe to do so.

Currently, any exercise for example must start and finish from home.

The Council will continue to liaise with Shared Regulatory Services as current restrictions are reviewed in line with declining numbers of Covid-19 cases.

Question - Councillor Ford

How many pupils or students in Cardiff are unable to access online school lessons due to lack of internet or the lack of a device?

Reply - Councillor Merry

Significant progress has been made in the provision of devices and accessibility to the internet since the start of the pandemic.

By February Half Term, the Council will have distributed 17,830 new digital devices and 2,491 new 4G broadband devices to schools for pupils to access.

Demand for devices has increased since the start of the current term due to schools being closed, particularly from those families with more than one child at school.

Earlier this month, a Welsh Government questionnaire was sent to schools, which identified that there were 10,489 pupils across the city without an appropriate device at home. It also identified that schools had, up to that point, loaned out 7,150 devices to pupils.

We know that there are enough devices in the system and the distribution of these devices is still ongoing, with schools targeting the 3,339 or more remaining pupils who do not have access to devices or the internet.

If any child does not yet have access to a suitable ICT device or internet access at home, they should inform their school so that appropriate arrangements can be made to assist them.

Question - Councillor Burke-Davies

Can the Cabinet Member give an update as to the Taff Trail improvements through Hailey Park in Llandaff North and more generally through the city?

Reply - Councillor Huw Thomas

The Hailey Park improvement scheme is expected to be on site in the Summer. The scheme will take 3 months to build and will be ready for opening in the Autumn.

Can I thank Cllr Burke-Davies for ensuring good quality engagement with her local residents on the recent proposals? From the consultation, we were able to make several improvements and satisfy most of the concerns raised by local people.

All other Cycleways in the city are progressing at speed.

Work is underway in Central Square, Sophia Gardens and on the Wellington Street–City Centre–Newport Road Cross-City trial Pop-Up Cycleway.

Sophia Gardens (Cycleway 4) is due for completion shortly and the Cross-City trial Pop-Up Cycleway will be completed by the end of Spring.

Works on two further trial Pop-Up Cycleways are due on site within the next two months.

Works on City Centre East Phase 1, Cathays Terrace–UHW (Cycleway 1) and the Castle Street Permanent Scheme are also due on site later this year in the summer and autumn.

Question - Councillor Owen

Following the wide scale inconsistency and delays to waste collections, with the collection of some waste streams recently delayed by up to seven days, will the Cabinet Member rethink the planned four day a week waste and recycling collections?

Reply - Councillor Michael

The four-day collection model has not yet been implemented and has no relation to the issues faced over Christmas. Those Members that attended the recent briefing provided for Members will understand that the introduction of the 4-day week will, in fact, provide a more efficient and effective service.

I would like to remind Members that we remain at the peak of the Covid-19 pandemic. It continues to present ongoing challenges for all frontline services and I would ask Members to continue to give our staff the support that they deserve in continuing to deliver the service with only minimal disruption in very challenging circumstances.

As I set out in my Statement, the Waste and Recycling collection service has been impacted by Covid-19, as well as the additional waste and recycling tonnages presented for collection over the Christmas period. This has been the case for local authorities across the UK.

The service area has continued to work through the pandemic and has successfully managed the issues, with only the one-off winter garden waste collections affected to any significant extent.

Supplementary Question – Councillor Owen

I appreciate the unprecedented challenges that the pandemic has brought and I would also like to thank officers for their hard work. Can you guarantee that the four day collections will not unfairly impact residents who have their collection on a Friday, meaning that their waste will not be on the street longer if not collected as scheduled.

Reply - Councillor Michael

We believe that the 4 day schedule will be able to mop up any waste left over and that is precisely what the new service is meant to do. It will be taking waste off the street 50% quicker. I look forward to giving you a presentation on this as most of you never turned up for the members briefing.

Question - Councillor Ford

A petition was presented to council for 20 mph in various side streets in Fairwater. When will these be implemented?

Reply - Councillor Huw Thomas

I am pleased you are supportive of lowering speeds in residential areas in the city.

We are committed to expanding 20mph limits to all residential areas in the city, including Fairwater, and have undertaken work in your ward to implement temporary 20mph zones and school safety works.

As you are aware, we have been implementing 20mph speed limits in Cardiff as part of a strategic approach to speed limit changes that help to create a safer highway environment. These have been implemented through a phased approach over a number of years, starting initially in the inner city areas south of the A48. These are all due to be completed during the 2020/21 financial year.

Welsh Government is also planning to legislate to make 20mph the default speed limit in all residential areas in Wales. The timescale for extending area-wide 20mph limits to all residential areas of Cardiff will therefore be partly dependent upon the timetable for any new legislation.

As a result, it is not possible to say at this stage when a 20mph limit will be implemented in Fairwater; however, the support of local residents for this is greatly appreciated.

Question - Councillor Ahmed

What support have you given to Cardiff taxi drivers during this pandemic?

Reply - Councillor Mackie

Throughout the pandemic, myself, the Leader and senior officers have maintained regular contact with representatives of the Taxi trade.

We recognise the effect that the restrictions have had on the service industry in general, with taxi drivers particularly impacted. Tragically, several Cardiff drivers have also lost their lives to this dreadful illness.

The Council has put in place a series of financial and support packages to assist the Taxi trade. These have included:

- Extending the licences for taxis and private hire vehicles during the initial lockdown period for six months up to July 2020;
- Allowing drivers to defer renewal of driver licences without detriment during the period of the initial lockdown if they did not wish to work;
- Offering a supply of face coverings to drivers to be provided to customers who were without one; and

 Working with the Welsh Government to leverage direct grant support for taxi drivers, with over 2,500 grants paid to date.

We will continue to work with the local Taxi trade wherever we can to support them and protect the public health of drivers and their customers.

Question - Councillor Philippa Hill-John

Can the cabinet member for Health and well-being please explain what discussions have you had with the ambulance service and have they 'walked the customer path' of the patient to hospital process and the ensuing days in this pandemic?

Reply - Councillor Elsmore

I would be pleased to take up issues in relation to the care pathway from emergency call-out to hospital admission with Welsh Ambulance Services NHS Trust (WAST) and Cardiff and Vale University Health Board (C&VUHB), and to raise any concerns you may have.

Both WAST and C&VUHB are represented on Cardiff and Vale Regional Partnership Board, which I currently Chair, and is absolutely concerned with ensuring the development of integrated pathways across the whole-system of health and social care.

During the global pandemic, the need to avoid unnecessary hospital admissions has never been clearer, and I have encouraged officers to continue discussions to better integrate our Telecare service with the Ambulance Service in order to reduce the pressure on both WAST and our hospitals.

Question - Councillor Keith Parry

When will plans for the new Cantonian Schools be in the public domain? Local residents are concerned their properties may be effected by these plans.

Reply - Councillor Merry

Officers are currently in the early stages (education visioning) of developing proposals, before any tender process to appoint a contractor to design and build the school.

A public engagement exercise with residents and other stakeholders will be undertaken through the formal pre-planning consultation and planning application processes next year when proposals have been developed.

Officers will liaise with local members at the appropriate time.

Question - Councillor Owen Jones

Can the Cabinet member give an update on the divestment of our pension fund?

Reply - Councillor Weaver

The Pension Committee has, and will continue to, pursue opportunities for divestment where its fiduciary duties are not compromised.

An investment of over £200m, which is approximately 10% of the Pension Fund's value, was made into the Blackrock Low Carbon Tracker Fund in February 2020.

The Pension Committee is due to meet again next month and receive a report that will recommend a further investment of circa £200m into this Fund.

At its meeting in November 2020, the Pension Committee approved proposals from BlackRock for the evolution of this Fund to further reduce the carbon footprint by applying specific screens across a number of carbon intensive areas. This is expected to result in a further estimated reduction of 44% in carbon emission intensity compared with the current low carbon fund.

With global equity assets, the Pension Fund will transfer its current regional holdings to Wales Pension Partnership sub-funds where existing managers are currently introducing proposals to improve the Environmental, Social and Governance performance of the Fund, with a particular focus on alignment with the Paris Agreement on climate change.

Question - Councillor Robson

In view of the recent issues in waste collection, especially with recycling collections and the one-off green garden waste collection, what review are you undertaking to ensure similar problems do not reoccur?

Reply - Councillor Michael

As I set out in my Statement, the collection service had to manage a major increase in the amount of household waste and recycling presented for collection over the Christmas period compared to previous years, whilst also operating at a severely reduced capacity due to Covid-19.

This has been the case for local authorities right across the UK, including numerous authorities under Conservative leadership – North East Lincolnshire, West Berkshire, Canterbury and South Staffordshire – to name a few.

The service area had anticipated some increase in volumes, reflecting the increased use of online shopping during the pandemic, but not to the extent we have seen. As a result, the service area proposed the cessation of garden waste collections (the non-statutory part of their provision) over the winter period to provide extra flexibility and capacity to manage the anticipated increased volumes of waste and the on-going impact of the pandemic on the workforce.

However; following pushback from members, particularly those in Cardiff's leafy northern suburbs, it was agreed to re-introduce a one-off winter green waste collection, with the consequence of delayed collections due to capacity issues within the service.

I would like to one again to give my thanks to the staff and the crews who, in my view, have put their lives on the line by going out to do this and have done a tremendous job.

Supplementary Question – Councillor Robson

Councillor Michael I too would like to thank the staff and teams who go out and collect in bad weather and with everything else going on. I do understand it is not easy, of course I do. I asked about what review you would be undertaking to ensure similar problems and I do understand that they are not all foreseeable. I do have some leeway on this. One thing I wondered, when you got to the stage that we were getting updates with different dates coming on, I appreciate that the teams were trying to do their best, but those dates kept slipping and slipping - wasn't any thought given to how that looks certainly for us as Councillors who genuinely want to share information to help both the Council and constituents and find that those dates move several times and also I wondered whether any thought was given to perhaps approaching private sector just to come in and help out with this was you know this one off situation whereby these things were missed. I still have green bins in my ward, if you look at Councillor Cowan's twitter feed you will see what the roads that they are and perhaps where we got gaps in our staff because of Covid and quite rightly they are shielding, and quite rightly so, just to clear this backlog will this one off green collection thoughts about getting the private sector in just to help out or to get it back on track so then we can carry on using the council service and the extra staff have gone.

Reply - Councillor Michael

Well interestingly enough most of the Councils and I can give you a list of the Conservative Councils, who have all got private contractors who face similar problems and I do not see that will be of any benefit at all. We will be taking stock of what happened and will be discussing it with officers to see if there is anything we could have done differently but as you yourself pointed out earlier on that the dates were changing, well on a daily basis we were not sure which crew members were ill, which were having to isolate and which were having to shield so we were doing the best we can with what we had in a seriously bad environment. I think the manager's and the crews have done a tremendous job delivering what is an essential service. I would add that it was not long ago that people were out there clapping the NHS and the bin collectors for what a tremendous job they were doing and then all of a sudden because a green bin had not been collected, and I grant you it's a nuisance to the people involved, the green bins are not going to go anywhere Adrian, it is a nuisance I go along the you, but all we ask is patience. We were doing our best to give you information on a daily basis and the best information we had at the time and asking for patience. We will get through this. I still go back to what I originally said I think the crews have been tremendous, they have put their lives on the line going out working, you have got breaks for drivers who have to by law have breaks and the best they could do was done and I'm grateful for that.

Question - Councillor Keith Parry

The site of a proposed bus exchange at the corner of Waungron Road and Western Avenue has lied empty for many years. Formerly this site was a Recycling Centre

that is still missed by local residents. When will the bus exchange open and associated housing and shops be in use?

Reply - Councillor Huw Thomas

A planning application for the development on the former Household Waste Recycling Centre site in the Llandaff Ward will be submitted in the Spring. Subject to approval, it is anticipated that works on the proposed bus interchange, housing and retail development would start later this year.

Supplementary Question – Councillor Keith Parry

It is a great pity the recycling centre on the site has laid empty for nearly 10 years, and has been missed by local people.

Question - Councillor Dilwar Ali

Can I have an update on the city wide damaged pavements?

Reply - Councillor Huw Thomas

Highways has a cyclical inspection programme, which ensures that all footways are inspected at least annually, some more frequently. These inspections identify safety and maintenance defects, such as potholes and damaged slabs, as well as areas of larger capital improvements, which form the basis of our capital renewal programme.

The capital renewal programme has a budget of approximately £950,000 for the repair of larger areas of footway, either by resurfacing or replacing slabs with tarmac. To date, we have spent over half of this with the rest committed for spend in the current financial year.

Supplementary Question – Councillor Dilwar Ali

Can I arrange for the Cabinet Member to take a walk around in Llandaff North?

Reply – Councillor Huw Thomas

I'm sure Councillor Wild will take up that request when it is safe to do so.

Question - Councillor Lister

The last year has had a significant impact on many people's finances, with many having to ask for assistance for the first time in their lives. Can the Cabinet Member tell us how many residents have contacted the Council for financial support?

Reply - Councillor Thorne

The number of claims made for Council Tax Reduction and Free School Meals increased significantly during 2020, compared to 2019.

Over 19,000 new claims were made for Council Tax Reduction, which is an increase of over 5,000.

In addition, the number of pupils eligible for Free School Meals has increased by around 2,500 since the start of the pandemic in March last year and is now in excess of 14,000.

Since the Covid-19 Self Isolation Payment Scheme fund was launched in November last year, 3,673 applications have been made and officers have responded rapidly to ensure that this increase in demand is met.

As well as direct financial assistance, the Council's Money Advice Team has also provided help to 7,446 people, supporting them to claim over £12.5 million in benefits.

To ensure residents are aware of all the financial support available, a wide reaching publicity campaign has commenced, promoting the work of the Money Advice Team.

The new Money Advice website was also launched recently and has had over 2,000 hits to date.

Supplementary Question – Councillor Lister

With the number of people claiming Universal Credit increasing has the Council seen an increase in the number of people slipping into rent arrears due to delayed payment of Universal Credit?

Reply – Councillor Thorne

Absolutely. The Council's rent arrears have gone up massively but there are also issues in the Private Rented Sector. I refer to my earlier statement and the help we are providing but the fear is that once the stop on evictions is lifted and they will become homeless. I will also add that we are putting in a budget bid to increase the number of staff to provide Money Advice.

Question - Councillor Lay

Could the Cabinet Member please give us an update on the homeless situation in Cardiff?

Reply - Councillor Thorne

I am pleased to say that, as of last Friday (22nd January), there were only 6 individuals sleeping rough in the city.

This figure varies each week as new rough sleepers appear and are brought into accommodation by our multi-disciplinary outreach team.

Those that remain sleeping rough are the most entrenched individuals and the team continues to work with them to identify their underlying issues and to offer a range of housing options to try to encourage them in off the street.

The fact that so many individuals are staying in accommodation shows the success that can be achieved by providing the right type of housing and support.

The Welsh Government recently announced a very significant increase in Housing Support Grant for next year, which will allow us to continue with the development of our new approach to homelessness, including the rapid rehousing of both single people and families.

Question - County Councillor McGarry

Last week, the UK Conservative Government voted to continue their plans to remove the £20 weekly top up for families on Universal Credit. Has the Council made an analysis of how many families in my ward, and indeed the City, will be impacted by this?

Reply - Councillor Thorne

The number of Universal Credit claims in Cardiff has increased by 86% since March 2020 from 19,761 to 36,775. This is an unprecedented increase in families relying on help to meet their everyday expenses.

An additional £20 uplift in Universal Credit was added during 2020 to help mitigate the financial impact that the pandemic was having on many families.

If this uplift is withdrawn from April, each individual household will lose over £1,000 a year. This will come at a time when many families are already reliant on foodbanks, with low income being given as the most common reason for people needing foodbank vouchers.

Whatever the decision of the UK Government, our Money Advice Team will be available to help people in Cardiff through this difficult time, making sure that they have all the benefit they are entitled to, in addition to help with debt and rent arrears.

We will seek this information at ward level and circulate this separately so that every Member can understand the likely impact in their ward.

Supplementary Question – Councillor McGarry

Is there anything the money advice team can do with the fuel providers as families on universal credit will have had increased fuel bills.

Reply – Councillor Thorne

I'm not sure we can put pressure on the energy companies, if we can we will, but the Money Advice Service will help people to increase income, find better energy deals and also to make sure they are claiming all that they can.

Question - Councillor Owen Jones

Can the Cabinet Member give an update on the regeneration of Adamsdown parks?

Reply - Councillor Bradbury

The Council is utilising Section 106 and capital funding to invest nearly £900,000 in five Parks Playgrounds in the Adamsdown Ward.

The Howard Gardens, Anderson Fields and Adamsdown Square schemes are all at tender stage, with works scheduled to commence in February 2021.

The Cemetery Park and Brewery Park schemes are at the detailed design stage and it is anticipated that works will commence in May 2021.

I understand that officers have scheduled a meeting with local ward members in order to provide you with a more detailed update.

Supplementary Question – Councillor Owen Jones

With Covid impact and spring coming, if there is anything we can do to get parks up and running would be great.

Reply – Councillor Bradbury

Happy to progress this but we need to get the scheme to a conclusion so the residents of Adamsdown can enjoy the parks and playgrounds and the investment we are putting into them.

Question - Councillor Dilwar Ali

With the severe weather conditions, a number of streets in Llandaff North have become flooded due to the blocked drains. Could you provide an update on drain blockages city wide?

Reply - Councillor Michael

In order to minimise the impact of severe weather, when forecast, the highway gully cleansing crews attend locations which are known to be at risk of flooding.

Following the recent severe storm weather, the highway gully cleansing crews have been responding reactively to reports of blocked gullies across all parts of the city. This work is programmed and reviewed constantly to ensure that those locations posing a higher risk are prioritised and attended to.

Such reactive demand has been significant due to the rain levels experienced over recent weeks; however, it is not always blocked gullies that cause localised highway flooding.

Extended and intense periods of rainfall have also resulted in hydraulic overload and surcharging of many drainage systems, sewers and watercourses into which the highway gullies outfall. Damaged pipelines also reduce capacity.

Where these issues are identified, further investigations are carried and communicated with the asset owner, which may be Dŵr Cymru Welsh Water or adjacent landowners.

138 : URGENT BUSINESS

None.

139 : CARDIFF BUS: RE-APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

The report required Council to reappoint two Independent Non-Executive Directors to Cardiff Bus.

RESOLVED: The Council AGREED to:

- approve the reappointment of Sian Davies and Linda Phillips as Independent Non-Executive Directors of Cardiff Bus for a further 20-month period until October 2022; and
- agree to delegate authority to the Director of Governance & Legal Services and Monitoring Officer to carry out the public appointment process for the two Independent Non-Executive Director positions (to be appointed from October 2022) and to oversee the shortlisting and interview process for the appointments based on the establishment of a politically balanced Member Appointment Panel.

140 : COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP

To receive nominations and make appointments to current committee vacancies as set out in the report and in accordance with the approved allocation of seats and political group wishes

RESOLVED: The Council AGREED to:

Appoint to the vacancies on Committees in accordance with the approved allocation of seats and Party Group wishes, as set out on the Amendment Sheet.

141: APPOINTMENT OF LOCAL AUTHORITY SCHOOL GOVERNORS

The Council was requested to approve the recommendations of the Local Authority Governor Panel on 18 January 2021.

RESOLVED – That

1. the following appointments be approved to existing vacancies:

School	Ward	Start of Vacancy	Appointment Approved
Cantonian High School	Fairwater	03/01/20	Ruth Jackson
Ysgol Gyfun Gymraeg Plasmawr	Fairwater	04/04/20	Caroline Cooksley

2. the following appointments be approved to future vacancies:

SCHOOL	WARD	START OF	PROPOSED
		VACANCY	APPOINTMENT
Albany Primary	Plasnewydd	01/05/21	Mark Stephens
School			
Baden Powell	Splott	24/03/21	Cllr Jane Henshaw
Primary School			
Bishop Childs C.W	Trowbridge	01/05/21	Richard Leyshon

Primary School			
Bryn Celyn Primary	Pentwyn	01/05/21	Mark Perrins
School	1 Gillwyii	01/03/21	Mark i emilis
Cardiff High School	Cynogod	24/03/21	Julio Dhilling Lowis
Cardin right School	Cyncoed		Julia Phillips-Lewis
On the new all likely	0-116-	01/05/21	Liane Wigley
Cathays High	Gabalfa	01/05/21	Cllr Peter Wong
School		2 1 12 - 12 1	
Coed Glas Primary	Llanishen	01/05/21	Gary Hunt
School		01/05/21	Michael Bryan
Corpus Christi High	Lisvane	01/05/21	Marcia Donovan
School			
Fitzalan High	Canton	24/04/21	Cerys Furlong
School		01/05/21	Jaswant Singh
		01/05/21	Cllr Ramesh Patel
Glyncoed Primary School	Pentwyn	01/05/21	David Hughes
Hawthorn Primary	Llandaff	01/05/21	Cllr Dilwar Ali
School	North	01/05/21	Paul Rock
		01/05/21	Steven Chadwell
Hywel Dda Primary	Ely	29/01/21	Cllr Andrea Gibson
School	,	20,01,21	
Llanedeyrn Primary	Pentwyn	01/05/21	Alex Ingram
School	,		ŭ .
Llysfaen Primary	Lisvane	01/05/21	Susan Powel
School		0 1,00, = 1	
Marlborough	Penylan	01/05/21	Cllr Rodney Berman
Primary School	i onylan	01,00,21	Jan Hearis, Bernian
Meadowbank	Llandaff	01/05/21	Mike Borley
Primary School	North	01700721	Will Belley
Mount Stuart	Butetown	01/05/21	Ivor Gittens
Primary School	Datetown	01/03/21	TVOI CILLETIS
Ninian Park	Grangetown	01/05/21	Cllr Lynda Thorne
Primary School	Crangetown	01/03/21	Oili Eyrida Trioine
Oakfield Primary	Trowbridge	01/05/21	Siân Burgess-Hunt
School	Trowbridge	01/05/21	Sian Burgess-Hunt
	Foinwotor	20/02/24	Eileen Nicholls
Pentrebane	Fairwater	29/03/21	Elleen Nicholis
Primary School	D a ab 0	04/05/04	David Cilvan
Radyr	Radyr &	01/05/21	David Silver
Comprehensive	Morganstown		
School	DI	00/00/0:	10:
Rhiwbeina Primary	Rhiwbina	29/03/21	Sivagnanam Sivapalan
School			1
Roath Park Primary	Plasnewydd	01/05/21	Cllr Susan Lent
School			
Rumney Primary	Rumney	01/05/21	Caroline Derbyshire
School			Cllr Robert Derbyshire
		01/05/21	
St Cadoc's Catholic	Llanrumney	01/05/21	Cllr Jacqui Parry
Primary School			

St Joseph's Catholic Primary School	Gabalfa	01/05/21	Simon Lawrence
St Teilo's CW High School	Pentwyn	01/05/21	Jenny Rathbone
Trelai Primary School	Caerau	24/03/21	Alexander Jackson
Whitchurch Primary School	Whitchurch & Tongwynlais	01/05/21	Nicola Davies
Ysgol Gyfun Gymraeg Bro Edern	Penylan	01/05/21 01/05/21 01/05/21	Elinor Patchell Gaynor Williams Hefin Jones
Ysgol Gyfun Gymraeg Glantaf	Llandaff North	01/05/21	Elinor Patchell

142 : WRITTEN QUESTIONS

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 17 (f) <u>Written Questions</u> received for consideration and the response will be included as a record in the minutes of the meeting.